TROPIC TOWN

PO BOX 130

TROPIC  UT  84776

Minutes of the Tropic Town Board Meeting

Held August 11, 2011 at 4:00 p.m. in the Tropic Town Heritage Center

PRESENT: Mayor WaLon Brinkerhoff BOARD MEMBERS: Gaia Greenhalgh, Jim England and Doug Ahlstrom. Marie Niemann - Tropic Town Clerk and Sydney Syrett – Tropic Town Treasurer. 

OTHERS: BCNP Superintendent Bradybaugh, Lyndsay Fonger, David Brothwell, Tristen DeMille, Lance and Alfred Foster, Travis LeFevre, Daniel Cloud, Shawn Eagen, John Crosier, Brett Chynoweth, Raymond Brinkerhoff, 

CALL TO ORDER: Mayor WaLon Brinkerhoff

PLEDGE: Superintendent Bradybaugh

APPROVAL OF MINTUES: A motion was made by Doug Ahlstrom to approve the minutes of the Tropic Town Board Meeting held July 20, 2011. Second by Jim England. Motion carried.

APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA: A motion was made by Gaia Greenhalgh to approve the agenda with the following additions: Shawn Eagen, and Alfred Foster. Second by Doug Ahlstrom. Motion carried.

___________________________________________________________________

THE COMMUNITY

Fire Management Officials of Bryce Canyon National Park and the Dixie National Forest are joining forces to do a prescribed burn, officially called “Sunset Campground Interagency Prescribe Fire”. Superintendent Bradybaugh and fellow colleagues were in attendance to give a briefing of the upcoming prescribe burn. The 1,106 acre fire is scheduled to begin Wednesday morning, August 17, 2011. The burn is located on the west side of the main park road, near the Sunset Campground in Bryce Canyon NP and on adjoining lands to the west on the Dixie National Forest. The main objective is to reduce wild land fire hazards and to restore the natural ecosystem in the developmental areas inside the Park; this particular unit was burned in 2002. Areas to be impacted with smoke are: Tropic, Cannonville, Bryce Canyon City, and the Park. Four air monitors will be installed to monitor the air quality.

Comments and concerns received focused mainly on timing, air quality, burning getting out of control. Being that the area’s #1 revenue is based on tourism, cancellations of rooms, outdoor activities are affected; can this be done in the Spring or Fall? Response: No, Spring it is too wet and the days are shorter in the Fall, having less ventilation. With burning later in the year, there will be more smoke sinking because of atmosphere is unstable; when the days are longer more smoke can get into the higher atmosphere.

Another irritant is local’s being regulated on getting firewood; but yet prescribed burns are allowed to burn trees. In response, Superintendent Bradybaugh stated they are concentrating on ground fuel: grasses and other debris accumulated; we are not targeting big trees, yes there are thickets of Ponderosa Pine that have become over stocked and will be burned; preserving the larger trees. Another comment was that there is nothing natural about setting fire.

Mayor Brinkerhoff and the Town Council appreciates the efforts of the Park Service and Forest Service in notifying and educating the public regarding their activities, but also hopes they understand the Community’s concerns as well. 

Jr. Live Stock Committee: A request was received for a financial donation for the Jr. Livestock Committee. A motion was made by Gaia Greenhalgh to approve a $100 donation – Second by Doug Ahlstrom. Motion carried. Mayor Brinkerhoff and Town Council would like a representative(s) to report on their program and their experiences.

Youth Soccer League: Shawn Eagen would like to start an afternoon soccer league; insurance will be sought through Francis L Bean and Associated, which is the same company David Tebbs used for little league baseball.   Charge for participants is $20 per student, with $15 for a sibling.  The purpose for his visit was to seek permission to use the Town Park for practice, if the school fields are not available. The Council had one request, which is to contact the office to verify that the park is not already reserved.

Utah Retirement System: Mr. Crosier does not work for the Utah Retirement System, but is private representative of those who are in the URS. Mr. Crosier was in attendance to encourage Tropic’s governing body to participate in the Utah Retirement program or another company for their employees. A run down of what other municipalities throughout the state contribute to a retirement program for their employees; Escalante $20, Washington City and Parowan gives 3 ½ % of individuals wage, Cedar City & St. George currently does nothing. Draper City had done in the past, but due to budget cuts it was taken away. Mayor Brinkerhoff expressed a willingness to enroll and invest in some type of retirement plan for employees; Brett agreed, but it was 20 years too late for him. The Town Council agreed to review and look into enrolling eligible employees for retirement.

PLANNNIG COMMISSION

Alfred Foster: Following the requirements for re-zoning, Alfred reported on the Public Hearing that was held to receive public feedback on re-zoning a section of his property from Residential to Commercial. Many local business owners were in attendance and gave their support. Comments and questions were also received from neighboring property owner who were not able to attend: Bobby Joe Ott and Henry Jolley both had no objections. Also discussed at the public hearing was why the lay out of the Commercial Zone was not squared up throughout town when revisions were made in 2005. Alfred understood why, because of the homes located within the same area.

Mayor Brinkerhoff expressed his issue with re-zoning this section of property commercial without having a planned project for it. Responding, Alfred stated he is taking the necessary steps, as outlined in the zoning ordinance for a commercial development. The first step is to re-zone the property commercial, then a proposal can be prepared and an application submitted for a development. When reviewing the plans for the development the Planning Commission and Town Council can approve or deny a permit based on what is permitted under code.  Mayor Brinkerhoff asked for the Board’s comments. Doug agreed with Alfred, stating that the Town Council still has control on what development is being planned and ordinances are in compliance. Personally, he doesn’t see why the property could not be rezoned commercial. Gaia expressed the need for commercial development in Tropic. Alfred is not asking for a building permit, only a property rezone so he can proceed to the next stage of making application for development. 

Mayor Brinkerhoff asked Alfred why he would not disclose what his plans are for the property. Responding, Alfred and Lance stated they have. Mayor questioned the RV Park; Lance stating there is still the issue of the 5 acres that needed to be addressed. But until the property is rezoned, they can’t make final plans and become compliant with the code. Gaia recalled comments from the public hearing regarding the RV Park, they were not in favor of this. Doug stated that the RV Park is not on the table, that is part of the building application. Council member Jim England stated all they are asking for is a rezone, they are not asking for anything else. Once it is rezoned commercial, a designated plan laid out to be reviewed and approved or denied by the Town Council.

Commenting, Marie stated that the purpose of a preliminary review of the applicant’s plan is to assess whether or not the plan is in compliance with Town code, which in this case the RV Park did not. This being brought to light Alfred and Lance can modify or change their plan to be in compliance. But until they know how much property is commercial, a final plan that is in compliance cannot be presented to the Council.

Mayor Brinkerhoff asked Lance if they still have plans for a trailer park. Lance stated that unless the ordinance is changed, No. Mayor Brinkerhoff asked Tristen DeMille for his view; responding Mr. DeMille stated that he wasn’t an expert, but before they can submit anything, it would need to be properly zoned; whether it’s for a restaurant, RV park, bank, etc.  Lance asked Mayor Brinkerhoff why he is against rezoning it, when the Council has agreed.  Mayor Brinkerhoff felt there should be final plans in place prior to rezoning.

Mayor Brinkerhoff called for a vote. A motion was made by Doug Ahlstrom to approve a zone change for the lower section of property owned by Alfred Foster and located at 161 North Main from residential to commercial. Second by Jim England. In favor: Gaia Greenhalgh; Mayor Brinkerhoff abstained. 

CULINARY/SEWER

Tristen DeMille presented a proposal for the sewer extension of Francisco Lane and for the North end of Town. In surveying the areas for extensions, Tristen found there are a couple of leach fields that are failing. Discussed the details of possible options for both areas; the number of additional connections is 30, which would also increase revenue. Cost to extend sewer services to Francisco Lane: $430,000.00; North of Town: $550,000.00; together about 1 million. 

Discussed possible options and what the town would need to do to qualify for funding. Tristen stated that rates would not need to increase if the project was below $700,000 – $800,000; with the project being one million, rates would need to increase; currently residential rate is $18. There was a sewer rate increase in 2007 of $5. Continuing, Tristen stated the amount median adjusted household income for Tropic is $34,000, which is what they base their eligibility for grant on; rates need to be 1.4 % of the MDI, which would be about $40 a month, to be technically eligible for funding. Due to the fact that Tropic raised rates a few years ago, the CIB Board may be understanding and accept the rate as is. One will have to wait until Tropic goes before the board to know exactly was the rate increase would be, it maybe $2 or $3 increase.

Comments: Travis LeFevre stated that as a homeowner it is not that big of an impact, but as a business owner that is a big impact; would like the board to consider it is a six-month business with very little impact during the winter. He is not necessarily opposed to it and understands the need revenue for growth, but don’t think the increase as a household income, it is a larger impact on businesses. In preparing the 2012 tourist package rates, businesses will need to know soon of this increase.

Brett stated that this increase in not something needed for future growth; it is a health issue. Explaining that currently there are situations north of town where raw sewage has surfaced. Daniel Cloud agreed stating there is no choice; this has to be addressed and supports the Council. Mr. Cloud asked if the expansion is in two phases North of Town and Francisco Lane. Responding, Mayor Brinkerhoff stated that funds are being applied for to do the entire town, not just a section at a time. Council does not want to raise rates a little, and then raise them again in a few years. Mayor Brinkerhoff is hoping not to raise rates; hope to fund this project through CIB funding.  With the increase in 2007, improvements to 550 North and having the sewer system paid for, this should help our chances in getting funding.

Brett stated that Water Quality - EPA also has funding for sewer projects; Tristen stated that the Town should make it a joint application for funding. Tristen will look into this as well. Mayor explained to the public that this is not a committing to anything, just making application for funding. Once the Town has accepted the funds and a project is underway, is the Town committed. Approval of funds isn’t till February.

Discussed with Tristen electronic meter reading systems. Tristen and Brett reported on the pro’s and con’s on the systems. Brett gave the example of Cedar City problems; the lost revenue, readings were inaccurate, etc. Cedar has reverted back to manual reading. Tristen stated they installed electronic meters in Torry and seem to be happy with it so far. Tristen will also look into the cost of this; the reading equipment alone for the office and truck is $25,000. Tristen stated that with installing anything electronic, comes problems and maintenance and upgrades.

A motion was made by Gaia Greenhalgh to begin the application process applying for CIB Funding extending the sewer services on Francisco Lane and North of Town. Second by Jim England – Motion carried. 

Sewer Rates: Mayor Brinkerhoff explained that an audit was taken of the commercial water meters and found the billing to be off. Reviewing the billing, it didn’t add up. He felt there was either a discrepancy in the public hearing minutes of June 28, 2007 to increase sewer rates or a type-o in Resolution #R-91307 outlining the increase, because the minutes did not state the motels be left at $13, which the resolution did. Recalling from memory Council Members Gaia Greenhalgh and Jim England, along with Town Clerk Marie Niemann explained why the motels were left at $13 for multiple rooms; the Town wanted to help the businesses, being that they bring in the sales & resort taxes. Continuing Marie stated that during the resolution adoption, the Council always reviews the proposed ordinance/resolutions, and can make changes not addressed or stated at the public hearing. Marie acknowledge her failure to give more detail of why the motel rates were left at $13, but expressed that there is no type-o in the resolution. 

Brett made the comment that everyone will have their own opinion interpreting the minutes, move forward and discuss if the change should be made to $18 for motels. Expressing his view on the matter, Brett stated that motels should be charged a base rate of $18, just like residents are. Residents use less than the allotted 12,000 gallons a month; motels use much more, yes they pay the water overages, but 95% of their water is going to the sewer lagoon and using more sewage treatment than residents.

Travis stated that there is no breakdown on the bill of what is charged; he doesn’t know what base rate Bryce Pioneer Village is charged, he pays what is billed. Travis was no aware that he paid less than a resident for sewer. 

It was also pointed out that charges on other commercially based business, such as: SBSU, Post Office, Church, Schools, etc., what are they charged. Gaia stated that they pay $60 a month. Why aren’t the details of these charges not documented? Marie asked what charge is formulated in the billing program, she is sure Gwen was accurate in programming the charges reflected in the resolution and as directed by the Council at that time. 

A public hearing will be held on Wednesday, August 17th at 6:00 p.m. with a Town Board meeting held right after at 7:00 p.m. to further discuss Commercial billing and possibly revise the resolution. 

Brett will be attending a Rural Water conference the last week of August; Jim will assist Raymond in reading the meters this month.

ROADS/STREETS

Mayor expressed the need for better street signage; difficult to read. Currently the street signs are mounted on the stop signs. It was asked that the signs be separated making is for visible and easier to read.

Steven Kunzler from UDOT would like to meet with Jeff Johnson to discuss possible solutions regarding the drainage on Foster’s property. Mayor Brinkerhoff also reported that he met with Rick Rosenberg and Doug regarding the issue. Rick suggested that the Town keep the drainage under the street. His concern is that the north side doesn’t handle the water now; the added water from the middle of the block would make matter worse. He recommendation and from a cost stand point, town would be better off to drain under the highway. 

Alfred wasn’t pleased to keep it on his property, but will work with the Town if this is the engineer’s recommendation. Rick also suggested Alfred survey his property, identifying the possibility that the drain is not on his property; there is also a street access that needs to be identified.

County Commissioners agreed to help gravel 250 West Street.

PARKS
Gaia asked that signs be placed at the park giving notice of No Camping, No ATV’s, No Loitering. Also the sign for the street at the Baseball Park should read LaMar Feltner Lane.

DEVELOPMENT/COMMUNITY PROGRESS

Parking Lot: Reviewed and discussed the plans for the Heritage Center parking lot prepared by Rosenberg. In preparation for the parking lot improvements, the granary will need to be moved to the north side of the barn, which would give additional parking spaces. It was being proposed that the handicap access be moved to the east side; Gaia expressed this couldn’t be done, due to the type of doors leading to the conference room entrance. The handicap access will need to stay on the south. Project should be completed by October.

Storm Drain Master Plan: Doug reported that Rosenberg would like the Council to prioritize or identify what this plan is to address; what project(s) to be considered #1: creating a storm drain system, channeling everything to the Pariah; or doing curb/gutter/sidewalk, paving streets to handle the flow. 

Brett expressed the need to get the water channeled quickly, the problem with not doing this and doing the curb and gutter – letting the town handle majority of the flow – would flood the sewer system. Discussed possible routes for channeling; how to channel – pipe or open ditch.

FIRE DEPARTMENT
FINANCAIL/WARRANTS

Sydney reviewed the monthly bills with the Town Council; questioned the billing from JW Disposal. It was clarified that the Town was charged $200 a bin. A motion was made by Doug Ahlstrom to approve the warrants – Second by Jim England. Motion carried.

EMPLOYEE REPORT
Master Project List: Council reviewed the listed project and signed off on those completed; Sydney was directed to keep the list current have it available each Town Board meeting.

Gaia would like to help in getting the organ from Margaret Mecham home to the Heritage Center.

MAYOR’ REPORT

Parry Subdivision: Clean up work has begun. Gaia expressed concern regarding the area along Main Street that hasn’t been paved. Mayor Brinkerhoff stated this is the subdivider’s responsibility, not UDOTs.

Purdy Property: A dumpster has been placed on this property to assist in the clean up. When hauling away the metal and cars Mr. Parley left debris scattered; would like him to return and clean it up.

Newspaper Building: With the Board’s focus on clearing/cleaning of Main Street properties, it was asked that a letter be prepared addressing the issue. The building is an eyesore, health and fire hazard and structurally unsound. Discussed other hazards identified: weeds, debris, and oil leakage. 

Mowing of Right-of-ways: Mayor Brinkerhoff suggest to Kevin N. Shakespeare at last meeting to purchase a mower for his bobcat and the Town would contract with him to mow the side streets. Doug reported Kevin approached him and was interested, but could rent the equipment for $400 a week. Is the Town willing to pay the rental fee? Doug stated he recalls the figure of $2,000 for DeRell to mow. Clarifying, Gaia reported the Town paid DeRell Sudweeks $600 each time he mowed; three times a year was the most it was ever done. Mayor Brinkerhoff’s concern is that Kevin does not have the authority to ask people to moved cars, and other personal items from the right-of-ways; if this needs to be done, the Council will take care of it. Continuing, Mayor Brinkerhoff felt the Town could try it once – Gaia agreed. 

A motion was made by Gaia Greenhalgh to approve $1,600 for Kevin to mow the side streets one time, and place it for bid next year. Cost is as follows: $400 for the rental of the equipment, $200 for gas to pick it up and returned and $1,000 for doing the work. Next year the Council will bid it out. Second by Doug Ahlstrom – Motion carried.

Water Use: Mayor asked that the Town Park and Baseball Park culinary water be changed over to irrigation water. 

ADJOURN

A motion was made by Doug Ahlstrom to adjourn – Second by Jim England. Motion carried.

Approved this 8th Day of September 2011

Marie H. Niemann – Tropic Town Clerk

